Second Response to ‘The Cave Review of Social Housing Regulation’
Dear Professor Cave,
We are writing to express our concern at the proposed changes to housing regulation which your review is to consider and the very short timescale for responses which will make it impossible for all but a very narrow range of housing professionals, RSL landlords and local authorities to meet.

We are concerned that there has been no open public debate about the direction of travel taken by the government regarding the provision of housing which receives public funding. We believe that both as public citizens and as council tenants we should have the right for our voice to be heard on this subject and that this requires you to adequately publicise your request for submissions more widely and extend the timescale for responses.

Council Housing: Democratic Accountability

Local authority housing is unique among tenures because it is publicly owned and democratically accountable through the political process. Because of this council tenants are able to hold our landlords to account – to regulate their behaviour – in a way which is completely different from the regulation of housing associations. Many council tenants would agree that there is a strong case for reducing the tick-box mentality of the present inspection regime. However council tenants would strongly protest against any new system which reduced the statutory regulation that keeps rent levels affordable, tenancies secure, and the profit element out of council housing.

Council housing benefits from political oversight by democratically elected representatives for many reasons including the following: formal accountability is to constituents, not to the company; there is a developed system in place which enables councillors to carry out a wide range of regulatory activities from taking up individual cases to holding a formal scrutiny process on a particular policy area; there are a large number of councillors in comparison with the size of housing association boards; and decision-making is required to be in the public domain. 

Tenants also have much greater say in the running of council housing for a number of reasons. There is a history of collective activity among council tenants campaigning for improvements at estate level and council-wide. As tenants of local authorities we have greater statutory rights such as the right to be consulted and the right to manage; we also have the benefits of having a landlord who is bound by the freedom of information act, is subject to judicial review, and is governed by various case law principles such as the obligation to act with reasonableness. Finally there is a big difference between councils and housing associations because we benefit from a public-service ethos rather than the ethos of a commercial organisation with accountability to lenders.

To consider introducing a single regulatory regime for both council and housing association tenants is thus unacceptable, especially now that a single unelected quango is to be created to oversee housing. We hope that you will consider extending the democratic rights of housing association tenants; but please be aware that council tenants will not be prepared to give up the democratic accountability of our landlords.
Keep Market Forces Out of Council Housing

Last summer (2006) the Smith Institute issued a set of papers titled ‘Rethinking Social Housing’ which challenged the concepts at the heart of the welfare state and housing as a public service. The contributors attacked security of tenure, the cornerstone of whatever ‘sustainability’ remains in our communities after years of systematic disinvestment. They promoted the idea of means-testing – that council and housing association tenants should be forced to either buy their homes or move out if their income exceeds a certain level. And finally they promoted the idea both that ‘social landlords’ should include profit-distributing companies and that they should benefit from increases in land values as well as the income from our rents. We believe that these are utterly devastating policies which will punish the most vulnerable, increase the poverty trap, and further fragment our communities.
The review presently being carried out for the government by Professor Hills is further considering some of these unacceptable ideas, such as ending security of tenure. In January 2007 we discovered that “England’s largest housing association has held talks with the Housing Corporation about floating the company on the stock market…. selling shares in the company to public investors….” and that law firm Trowers & Hamlins has “set up an internal group to look at the pros and cons of converting housing associations into plcs.” (Inside Housing 5th January 2007)

We question the idea that “minimising regulatory burdens” and cutting red tape is a positive aim in itself. There is a case to be made that there is too much detailed regulation and box-ticking involved in the present inspection regime, costing money which would be better spent on services. However, tenants need the protection of statutory rights and government policy on basic regulatory issues such as rent levels and security of tenure. 

We are horrified to read in the call for evidence for your review that you recommend “opening the market to a wider range of organisations (for example by allowing… profit-making bodies, to register with the regulator as providers of social housing) or allowing a restructuring of existing providers” and that you are prepared to consider “removing the requirement for regulated social housing providers… to be non-profit-distributing organisations”. Over the last 18 years more than one million council tenants have been lured into accepting stock transfer because they were repeatedly reassured that housing associations are non-profit making, and that their new landlord will be regulated by the Housing Corporation. Because tenants are being asked to give up a whole raft of statutory and democratic rights (as outlined above) this minimal protection is absolutely vital. We believe that to even consider de-regulating housing associations and allowing profit-distributing is outrageous. It could also lead to legal challenges where tenants have accepted transfer under false pretences.

Furthermore, your call for evidence indicates that you are considering allowing rents for housing association tenants to be raised beyond the limits imposed by rent restructuring. Clearly if you are considering bringing the private marketplace into housing associations rents will need to rise to pay shareholders’ dividends. We believe this in itself is wrong. But because ‘rent restructuring’ includes the principle of convergence and council rents have now been linked to RSL rents, any increase in RSL rents will be used as an excuse to increase ours too. 
No change which could affect the regulation of RSL rent levels should be brought forward without consulting all council tenants.

Council Housing - A Tenure Of Choice 

In your ‘Issue Papers for Residents’, you ask whether residents prefer one type of landlord to another and why. There is an overwhelming mass of evidence that council tenants have a very strong preference to be council tenants, not housing association tenants, or even council tenants with their homes managed by an ALMO. 

When the government forced local authority landlords to carry out an ‘options appraisal’, to find out what preference their tenants had regarding their landlord, the majority chose to remain as council tenants. This was despite the fact that in every case extra investment was on offer if tenants had chosen to change their landlord to a housing association.

Local authorities that carried out tenant ballots to determine opinion found overwhelmingly high percentages voting in favour of retaining their council landlord, some as high as 98%. Even in those areas where councils chose transfer, and despite them spending hundreds of thousands of pounds on glossy propaganda, a significant proportion of tenants still reject transfer to housing associations. In 2006 tenants voted NO in 11 large-scale transfer ballots, as well as in several partial transfer ballots. 

We know that almost no tenants have ever actively lobbied for a change of landlord, and where transfers have gone through there has always been a massive bribe in the form of extra investment. It is clear that council tenants want to remain as council tenants, with secure tenancies, low rents and democratic rights. 
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See Terms of Reference.
Submissions to the Cave Review can be sent to: cavereview@communities.gsi.gov.uk 
Elizabeth Knapp
Communities and Local Government,
2/E1 Eland House 
Bressenden Place 
London SW1E 5DU

The formal deadline is Feb 16 2007 but its worth making submissions after this date – point out that you didn’t receive notice of the review until now!

